
 
 17 April 2020 

Good afternoon all,  

Thank you to staff, students and parents for such a great start to Term Two 

considering the uncertainty in our world at the moment. We have received 

some lovely feedback from parents who appreciate what teaching staff are 

doing in this new environment.  

There is some discussion in the wider community regarding what will happen 

when we go to Level 3 and what teaching and learning will look like for our 

schools. Various organisations are meeting with the Ministry of Education today 

including New Zealand Educational Institute, New Zealand Principals Federation 

and Auckland Primary Principals Association to discuss health and safety 

concerns for students and teaching staff when they return to school.  

Keeping students, staff and visitors safe on our return to school is a top priority 

for our Senior Leadership Team and Board. Once we hear what our Prime 

Minister has to say on Monday the Senior Leadership Team will update our 

pandemic plan and procedures for returning to school and I will share this with 

our community before we return. 

Here’s what the government has set out for schools at Level 3: 

• Early learning centres and schools will be open up for children up to and including year 10 

• Physical attendance of children at schools and centres is voluntary. All children who are able to, should 

remain home and continue to learn remotely 

• Within schools and centres children should be kept in their own bubbles where possible to limit exposure 

between children 

• Children, young people and staff who are at greater risk are encouraged to stay at home 

• Any child, young person or staff member who is sick should remain at home 

I know you’ll have a lot of questions about what this will look like on the ground. There will be concerns around 

issues like safe distancing, staff with health conditions, managing the balance of teachers and children, the role of 

relievers and support staff, safely managing separate bubbles and whether a return to schools and centres will 

also be voluntary for staff. Once we have more clarity next week we will work through these issues and keep you 

informed. Below is a letter (abridged) to Auckland Principals from the Auckland Primary Principals Association 

president Stephen Lethbridge where he summed up Principals views on where we are currently at. 

We are not in normal times, we are in a global pandemic. Schools have a part to play in the recovery of our 

country. We do not have control over the definitions of Level 3. We do have control about how we progress 

the next steps to ensure our staff and students are safe. The safest place for our students is still in their  



 

 

 

bubbles with their families. It is vitally important that our communities continue to support our schools so 

that we can serve those families who have no choice and cannot work from home.  

 

Principals will all be adding items to our ‘how do we tackle this’ lists - staffing ratios, cleaning, classroom 

organisation, contact tracing, use of equipment, break times, managing physical distancing, there will be a 

very long list. There is no doubt our schools will look very different. We need to ensure that our communities 

see that the approach to learning is consistent whether children are at home, or at school.  

 

We need our communities to support us as we face another form of schooling, but not as we have known it. 

The best approach is for parents and caregivers to keep children learning at home, if they are able to do so. 

Our schools have shown that they can pivot their approach to learning. We have a busy few days ahead. We 

are fortunate to have highly capable teachers, support staff and leaders to help us prepare for the next 

stage in our response to the Alert Level Three Guidelines.  

 

Enjoy your weekend and stay safe. 

Kind Regards, 

Michael 

 

All About Wellbeing  

At this unprecedented time, Wellbeing is more important than ever. The impacts of Covid-19 are creating 

widespread uncertainty and disruption and increased anxiety for many, as our way of life has been completely 

upended. It is our role as adults, parents and caregivers to guide children and young people through times of 

stress and unusual circumstances and find ways to enhance ours and their wellbeing. We can also look at the 

Covid-19 Lockdown as a time to build resilience in our children and young people and as a time to learn some 

skills to promote positivity and wellbeing.  

We have put together some of the tips and guidance we have received along with some links to some very useful 

websites that are worth looking at. 

Emma Johnson 

St Thomas’s SENCO and Wellbeing Lead 

 

Wellbeing Tips for Families 

The following pages contain tips that have been prepared by Gemma Trask our School Guidance Counsellor. We 

are very grateful for Gemma’s expertise and input to our community at this time. 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Family wellbeing – Creating calm and destressing. 

 

Keeping well and doing small things to increase your wellbeing and that of your family, are really vital 

in times like these. It is important to actively take control and try to redirect your attention to 

focussing on wellbeing. Over the next few pages, we will look at a few different topics to help build 

your families collective wellbeing. 

 

The first focus is on keeping calm and dealing with uncertainty. As parents, caregivers and whānau 

your actions and reactions are watched and absorbed by your children. You may be more anxious, 

worried and less patient with your children. This is normal, due to the current climate but I 

encourage you to focus on the things within your contol. Now is the time to create a ‘new’ normal. 

This not only role models to your children how to adapt, but it also demonstrates resilience. Spend 

some time individually and as a family and whānau, identifying strategies you can all use to increase 

calmness and decrease stress. 

  

Strategies could include : 

• Deep belly breathing and counting to 10. 

• Going for a walk, bike or scooter (in your bubble). 

• Running a bath or taking a nice warm shower. 

• Getting some fresh air and sunshine. 

• Doing some stretching or yoga as a family. 

• Having a family ‘code’ word that signals to your family you need space. 

• Moving into another room. 

• Listening to calming music. 

• Having a laugh by watching a funny movie, video, or telling jokes to each other. 
 

An idea: Keep a jar on the bench and when someone talks about wanting to do something that is no 

possible right now eg Visit Grandma or go play with a friend, encourage them to write it down on a 

small piece of paper and put it into the jar. In time, when the lockdown is lifted, use these notes as a 

reminders and motivation to do all the things we were unable to do ☺ 

 

Stay safe, keep calm and remain connnected. 

Gemma (St Thomas’s Guidance Counsellor). 

 



 
 

 

  
Family wellbeing – Connection and maintaining relationships. 

 

The next focus is on connection, which is a basic need that is an important component of wellbeing. 

Keeping connected will help to fill your wellbeing cup. Connecting with people and nature is still 

possible during this time. 

Although physical distancing is important at the moment, there are so many great ways to stay 

connected with family, cargiver, friends and whānau. 

 

• Finding time to connnect with your children throughout the day will help you to see how they 
are coping during this time. It’s okay not to have all the answers to their questions, they just 
need you to be there, reassuring them that ‘we will all get throught this together.’ Validating 
their emoitons, allowing their big feelings, sitting with them and asking what they need. This 
will all help to strengthen your connection, as well as give them feelings of safety. 

• Platforms like Skype, Facetime, Viber, Zoom, as well as the landline telephone are great for 
keeping in touch with people who are not in our bubble, or who you can’t physically see. 

• Checking in and talking with the neighbours over the fence (while keeping your 2m distance). 

• Connecting with nature is also amazing for wellbeing. Getting outside, walking barefoot on 
the grass, letting some sunshine on our skin, taking a walk, really breathing in the fresh air, 
noticing your surroundings and listening to the sounds of nature. 

 

A reminder: Behind every behaviour there is a feeling. And beneath every feeling there is a need. And 

when we meet that need rather than focusing on the behaviour, we begin to deal with the cause, not 

the symptom ☺ 

 

Stay safe, keep calm and remain connnected. 

Gemma (St Thomas’s Guidance Counsellor). 



 
 

  
Family Wellbeing  - The body and mind. 

 

Another important focus is on looking after your body and your mind. The body, holds stress just like 

the mind does. Finding ways to reduce stress, letting things go and just ‘getting through’ is 

important for individaul wellbeing, as well as the collective wellbeing of the family and whānau. 

Some ideas to help include: 

 

• Doing something with your hands: Knitting, baking, tidying, drawing, cleaning, gardening, 
writing, reading, doing a puzzle, colouring, board games, card games. 

• Looking after your body: We hold stress in our bodies as much as our minds. Doing small 
things that make you feel good. Taking a bath or shower, giving each other foot massages, 
stretching and moving together, putting some music on and dancing together as a family, 
eating healthy but deliscious things, doing each others hair. 

• Doing something nice or kind for someone: Whether they are in your ‘living bubble’ or 
further away, showing kindness, or doing something nice makes us feel good. This could 
include reminding someone you love them, writing a note with a compliment, helping them 
with something they are finding hard, making them a snack. 

• Skills: Asking different family members to teach a skill they have or learning a new skill – 
learning to braid hair, a new language, dusting off an instrument from home and finding a 
lesson on youtube, learning oragami, using a new recipe, researching something you have 
always wanted to learn more about, a new card trick, learning to sew a button on, doing the 
laundry and the list goes on. Encourage family, friends and whānau outside our bubble too 
teach us using Skype, Facetime, Viber or Zoom. 

 

Tip: Smiling is infectious, it helps to reduce stress and makes you feel good ☺ 

 

Stay safe, keep calm and remain connnected. 

Gemma (St Thomas’s Guidance Counsellor). 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Learning from Home 

Learning from home is something few of us have 

experienced or expected to be doing in 2020. As a result, 

we are all learning as we go, which can create extra stress 

for everybody. 

The New Zealand Institute of Wellbeing and Resilience has 

some fantastic videos that talk about how to manage this 

and to manage our expectations on our kids and ourselves. 

https://nziwr.co.nz/category/covid-19/ 

 

 

 

Family Wellbeing  - Going back to basics. 

 

The final focus is on going back to basics and having some form of routine. With information 

overload happing right now it is important to stay informed but not be consumed by it all. Allow a 

small window of time to check in and listen to what is happening, but then turn the news off and 

focus on the day ahead.  

 

Keeping the important routines 

• Wake up and going to sleep times 

• Breakfast, lunch, and dinner times 

• Showering in the morning or evening 

• Getting dressed and getting out of your pajamas – even if it is into comfy clothes 

• Get outside time and fresh air 

• Do at least one thing that you enjoy, makes you laugh, or feel good everyday 
 

A reminder: When you change the way you look at things, the things you look at change ☺ 

 

Stay safe, keep calm and remain connnected. 

Gemma (St Thomas’s Guidance Counsellor). 

 

https://nziwr.co.nz/category/covid-19/


 
 

They also provided this resource to help put things in perspective when it comes to children’s home learning.  

Image taken from https://nziwr.co.nz/ 

 
 

Five Ways to Wellbeing 

Image taken fromhttps://www.mentalhealth.org.nz/home/ways-to-wellbeing-2/ 

 

These five actions came out of the New Economics Foundation’s (NEF) Foresight Project on Mental Capital and 

Wellbeing research report.  

They found that building these 5 actions into our days helps the wellbeing of individuals, families and 

communities.  

See how many you can do at home during the lockdown. 

https://nziwr.co.nz/


 
 

St Thomas’s Community Wellbeing – Share Your Bubble Stories 

We would love to hear from you about what you are doing in your bubbles 

to keep positive and develop wellbeing.  

It might be related to one of the 5 ways to wellbeing strategies noted above. 

Send us a short blurb with some photos to ejohnson@stthomas.school.nz . . 

. so that we can share your stories in the next newsletter. 

Image taken from www.thespinoff.co.nz  

 

Techniques to Destress and Calm Down 

There are lots of ways that children can use to manage their anxiety 

and stress. We’ve noted the 5-4-3-2-1 method below but you can check 

out the following websites which give other useful tips. 

https://www.heysigmund.com/  

https://gozen.com/video1intro/   

https://www.headspace.com/  

 

The 5-4-3-2-1 Method  

A great technique for helping children to self-calm: 

• Support them to think of 5 things around them that they can see, 

• 4 things that they could touch, 

• 3 things around them that they could hear right now, 

• 2 things that they could smell, and one thing that they might be able to taste around them. 

• The idea behind it is to distract your brain from the thing that is upsetting 

Have a look at the you tube clip with Professor Hans Van Puppet to who explains to younger students how to use 

the 5-4-3-2-1 method.  https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5LCP5wUl-0c  

 

Sparklers  

Sparklers is a website that came about after the Christchurch 

Earthquakes to support and promote the wellbeing of all the 

young Cantabrians. Have a look at https://sparklers.org.nz/ for 

some more great information and activities you can do at home 

to build wellbeing. 

 

mailto:ejohnson@stthomas.school.nz
http://www.thespinoff.co.nz/
https://www.heysigmund.com/
https://gozen.com/video1intro/
https://www.headspace.com/
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5LCP5wUl-0c
https://sparklers.org.nz/
https://sparklers.org.nz/


 
 

There is also Help for Parents  

In order to look after and promote our children’s wellbeing we have to look after ourselves. So to all our 

wonderful parents. Times are tough. If you need support then the following number provided by the Ministry of 

Health can be used. 

 

A Note from the Ministry of Health  

Kia ora. Thanks for staying home New Zealand. By staying home, we can 

break the chain of transmission and save lives. 

This situation is temporary, and while we don’t know how long it will 

last, we do know that things will get better over time. And it’s good to 

pay attention to your wellbeing. 

• Do things that ground you – practical tasks like organising the garage 

or cupboards, completing home projects, just organising things can 

be a good way to feel more grounded. 

• Maintain - or maybe start - daily routines . . . things like when you 

have meals or showers. 

• Give each other space – make sure that everyone in your ‘bubble’ 

has some time and space to themselves. 

The Mental Health Foundation have some great resources. 

Get in touch with us if we can help you, if you want to talk it through. The latest on COVOD-19 is here. 

We’re here. Free call or text 1737 any time, 24 hours a day. You’ll get to talk to (or text with) a trained counsellor. 

Our service is completely free. 

• Are you feeling anxious or just need someone to talk to? Call or text 1737 

• Are you feeling down or a bit overwhelmed? Call or text 1737 

• Do you know someone who is feeling out-of-sorts or depressed? Let them know they can call or text 1737 

Whatever it is, we’re here. Free call or text 1737 any time.  Read our FAQs and learn more about us. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.mentalhealth.org.nz/get-help/covid-19/
https://covid19.govt.nz/
https://1737.org.nz/about/index.html


STaYiNg gRoUnDeD AnD FeElInG GoOd

10 ways to look after yourself and your whānau 
during your COVID-19 stay-cation. These 
activities incorporate the principles of positive 
psychology, and are easy to do at home.

For more fun, family ideas visit Sparklers At 
Home: www.sparklers.org.nz/parenting

If you can steer clear of too much 
competition, playing cards brings 
us into the present (stops us 
thinking too much!), boosts our 
concentration and again, it’s more 
together time. All good for us!

PLaY CaRdS:

We’re trying to veer away from the 
screens (for a bit anyways!) but 
Audible.com is o� ering free books, 
so we couldn’t resist! Choose a 
cool kid’s classic and treat the story 
reading like a movie night without 
the pictures! Feeling cozy like this 
makes us relax.

EScApE In a 
tAlKiNg bOoK:

Making a bird feeder or putting oats 
or honey water out for birds to enjoy 
is a great way to ‘take notice’ – one 
of the biggest ways to boost our 
wellbeing.

FEeD ThE BiRdS! 

Again, a little bit of cozy, maybe 
a little bit of memory making, and 
a little bit of fun, together-time. 
Super good for us all.

BAkE 
sOmEtHiNg 
yUmMy:

Often we think we’re not good at 
something simply because we’ve 
developed a � xed mindset around 
it. During home learning, challenge 
a � xed mindset you have around 
an activity, whether it’s baking, 
singing, learning maths or something 
else! This is a good way to let go of 
whatever’s holding us back, give up 
‘caring’ about it, oh… and role model 
all of this to our kids!

TRy sOmEtHiNg 
yOu dOn’t fEeL 
tHaT CoNfIdEnT 
dOiNg: 

Make time to talk about the things 
you’re grateful for. Mealtimes are 
a great place for this, or early 
mornings. The science behind 
gratitude is cool and compelling – 
when we can be thankful for others 
in our lives it gives us a real boost.

SPeNd sOmE 
tImE BeInG 
gRaTeFuL:

A wee bit of mindfulness and a 
whole lot of being present and 
taking notice!

LIe oN ThE LaWn 
aNd wAtCh tHe 
cLoUdS:

Get around to doing the family 
album or an album for certi� cates, 
letters, special things. This is 
another way to recall positive 
memories, talk about our past and 
celebrate our achievements.

SOrT OuT YoUr 
tReAsUrEs: 

Make a hut, inside or out, and 
have a picnic there or nestle in to 
sleep – a li’l bit of fun and a little 
bit more cozy.

BUiLd a pLaY 
sPaCe: 

Talking about your positive 
memories can bring back the 
feelings we associated with them 
at the time – pretty cool huh! Kids 
often love our memories… tales of 
when they were babies, stories of 
their grandparents. Linger in the 
feelings to make them last.

SHaRe sOmE  
fEeL GoOd 
mEmOrIeS: 

Being active and present like this is 
good for all of us. Be ‘silly’, lose the 
game, who cares? Just do it!

GO ‘oLd 
sChOoL’ WiTh 
hOpScOtCh oR 
fOuR SqUaRe:
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